	
	Minutes of the meeting of 13th December 2012
	

	
	@ Comrie Community Centre from 7.30pm
	

	1.0
	Attendance
	Action

	
	Community Councillors:

David Adams (Treasurer)

Gill Brock 

Andrew Finlayson (Chair)

Gordon McCartney

Sandra McRitchie (Secretary)

Judy McDowall

David Robertson
	

	
	Perth & Kinross Council

Chic Haggart (Roads Manager)

John Handling (Health, Safety & Well Being Manager

Peter Dickson (Snr Engineer)

Susan Veitch (Engineer)

Craig McQueen (Engineer)
	

	
	Tayside Fire & Rescue- Rab Middlemass & Ewan Baird
	

	
	SEPA – Cordelia Menmuir
	

	
	Flood Forum – Paul Hendy
	

	
	PKC Councillor: Anne Cowan, Anne Younger & Rhona Brock
	

	
	MSP – Liz Smith
	

	
	Apologies : CCC Phil Gill MSPs Roseanna Cunningham & Annabelel Ewing
	

	2.0
	WELCOME
	

	
	Tonight was scheduled as one of the regular monthly Community Council Meeting. Just like 3 months ago we felt it appropriate to postpone normal business and dedicate the entire meeting to matters arising from the floods. To that end we have invited the various parties present (introducing the above)
	

	
	We will give all the various agencies here an opportunity to speak and have questions and answers as we go. But first it is well to set the scene by giving a summary of some of the main points from a brief ‘Community Perspective’ drafted by the Community Council and sent to all & sundry. It is a series of headline concerns that we Councillors are aware of. We have and are having numerous meetings with the various agencies and expect to address many of these issues in greater detail as time moves on. There is a full copy in the lobby and please leave details if you want a copy e-mailed.
	

	3.0
	COMMUNITY PERSPECTIVE
	

	3.1
	THIS IS A HUGE BURDEN ON THE PEOPLE OF COMRIE
	

	
	That we are meeting again, 3 months on, in the same circumstances, the same room, the same people seems like some cruel trick is being played on us.
	

	
	This is a time of heightened emotion and considerable stress to the whole community. For many the burden seems hardly bearable. In August our village was struck by the worst flood in living memory. Hundreds of people were traumatized by the event and over 60 homes inundated. It was awful & painful & stressful but, against the odds, many individuals and families were picking themselves up and working very hard under incredible stress in the hope of some return to normality in the run up to Christmas.
	

	
	Now, only 12 weeks later, another flood (a rerun of last one but worse inundating well over 100 houses), imposes an extraordinary burden on such a large proportion of our small community that there is no question that the whole community will be deeply affected for a considerable time to come. Many of us or our friends, neighbours or relatives are homeless. Many of our frail and vulnerable are deeply traumatised. Many of our children have difficulty sleeping. Many of us have been robbed of the ability to secure our own homes with insurance and we are all anxious about the next downpour.
	

	3.2
	THE CAUSE WAS NO GREAT FORCE OF NATURE IT WAS CAUSED BY A  LITTLE WEAK SPOT IN A BIG FLOOD WALL
	

	
	In these last two catastrophic floods the amount of water flowing through our river systems was noted as having only a 1 in 7 year return period (i.e. quite a regular occurrence) and yet we have a substantial flood wall protecting us for events of some 1 in 100 years return period. (i.e. every fourth generation or so).
	

	
	Media reports on the recent floods have been somewhat misleading suggesting that the Ruchill burst its banks and that ‘force of nature’ flooded Comrie. The fact is that in recent events the Ruchill has only overtopped its banks to the west of the village by some few hundred millimeters and yet we have an existing flood wall of some 1500mm high which should offer us excellent protection against such modest bank overtopping. 
	

	
	This floodwall is half a kilometre long and in ‘good condition’ but has a critical 10m weak spot. It is this weak spot that has caused the last four damaging floods. 
	

	3.3
	WE ARE ANGRY AT THE  COUNCIL'S APPARENT INERTIA TO FIX IT
	

	
	Given the massively damaging scale of the August flood and the evident nature of the prime cause (the aforementioned weak spot) it is deeply lamented that no urgent remedial works, however temporary, were enacted immediately following that event.
	

	3.4
	THERE IS RELIEF THAT TEMPORARY REMEDIAL WORKS HAVE BEEN ENACTED
	

	
	We are, to a fair degree, assured by PKC that the temporary works over recent days that a repeat event cannot now happen.
	

	3.5
	THERE IS HOPE THAT ALL ‘WEAK SPOTS’ WILL BE URGENTLY  REMEDIED
	

	
	We note the recent sizable allocation of Council resources (over £1m) to tackle the problem of the weak spots in our flood defences and essential river management operations. (localized gravel extraction, tree removal & bank protection). In these financially straitened times we applaud whomsoever of the many players; whether politicians or government officers who were insistent enough to ensure   this happened. It is an awful lot of money and we thank whomsoever of the many players in this decision so forgive us if we do not immediately let off fireworks in celebration as the hurt is too raw and anger at previous inaction too gnawing to encourage great enthusiasm. 
	

	3.6
	WE ARE CONCERNED THAT NEWLY ALLOCATED MONEY IS WISELY SPENT
	

	
	We ask the Council to ensure a comprehensive Local Flood Risk Management Plan is urgently prepared which identifies current weakness in our flood defences and programs works to bring them up to a uniform bench mark wherever possible. For example the embankment by the fire station and the most southerly section of the Dalginross embankment are noted weaknesses. It would be negligent to spend such large sums and overlook any relatively modest possible improvements that may improve matters.
	

	3.7
	WE ARE CONCERNED ABOUT ON GOING RIVER MANAGEMENT REGIMES
	

	
	We are also concerned that the Ruchill’s exceptional capacity to convey and dump vast amounts of gravel in the river system adjacent to the village has not been fully appreciated by the Authorities. Landowners and farmers have long voiced concerns about build ups of both gravel and trees in the river system and, given the enormity of the task, the fragility of the farming economy and the encumbrance of red tape they feel, understandably, rendered impotent in dealing   with the flooding problems we, as a whole community, face. We think it incumbent on all the relevant agencies to urgently come up with clear, practicable short, medium and long term strategies to deal with our local issues in a way which gains the confidence, not least, of our local landowners and farmers.
	

	3.8
	WE WERE ASSURED BY THE RECENT RESPONSE OF EMERGENCY SERVICES
	

	
	Following our criticism of what we saw as significant shortcomings in the response of emergency services to the August flood, we were much assured by their response in November.   Since August they have been actively developing more robust strategies which were evident in the recent turn-out.

There were some shortcomings in communications, the disposition of personnel and the handling of victims of the flooding highlighted a need for better liaison with the extensive network of voluntary organizations in the village but we are confident that improved dialogue will address these issues. Much ‘off the cuff’ decision making by front line staff resulted in prompt solutions to numerous minor emergencies. The hard work and co-operation on the ground was outstanding and greatly reduced potential distress. The firefighters in particular and the emergency services generally provided service of a very high order.
	

	3.9
	WE ARE EXTREMELY THANKFUL FOR HAVING SUCH PROACTIVE COMMUNITY
	

	
	Despite having no formal Emergency Group in place we were greatly heartened by how the community came together in a somewhat organic fashion to do our best in the extremes of the Flooding. Within a very short time of the waters breaking the staff at the Community Centre had thrown open the doors and set up a refuge ‘nerve centre’ for victims of the flood and emergency services. The kitchen became immediately staffed by volunteers who served refreshments, soup, sandwiches and main course meals from early morning till late at night. These stalwart ladies helped by enthusiastic kids served hundreds of meals throughout the day and all the emergency services were extremely grateful. Volunteers arrived throughout the day with food or offers of help. Across on the other side of the flood the staff at Cameron Court served food to the emergency service workers over there.  Offers of accommodation for flood victims were freely given. Without hesitation shopkeepers and café owners offered foodstuffs free gratis. Around the village innumerable selfless acts helped to share the burden. 
	

	3.10
	WE REMAIN CONCERNED ABOUT OUR HOMELESS AND VULNERABLE
	

	
	There remains a good deal of concern about those of our community rendered homeless by the flood and particularly the elderly, the frail, the folks decanted out of the community and those who live alone. 

Neighbourly spirit and local effort is going a long way but we continue to look for ways to improve how folks that might appreciate assistance from the Community get it. 
	

	3.11
	INSURANCE BLIGHT
	

	
	We are aware that the level of insurability of properties in flood risk areas is a nationwide problem. We have a specific issue that we feel needs some focused attention;
	

	
	Our flood defenses have a benchmarked level of safety (say 1:100yrs) which, for some time, has been compromised (by a 1:7yr gap) and insurers have responded rapidly to evident increased  risk from successive events. As Council works are enacted and benchmark levels of safety restored the Council must surely certify this in a manner, and supported by the science, which directs insurance companies to reassess their risk calculation for particular locations. Government pressure should be asserted to oblige insurers to restore premiums to levels appropriate to the science.
	

	3.12
	HOME FLOOD DEFENCES
	

	
	Adequate resources need to be applied to deliver a systematic audit of buildings within our flood risk area and financial assistance provided to help property owners clearly understand and then reach and maintain benchmark levels of safety.
	

	3.13
	COMRIE COMMUNITY EMERGENCY GROUP (CCEG)
	

	
	We will, over the coming months, develop our Community Resilience Plan with the help of all the agencies and grow our Community Emergency Group to be a real asset to the village and ensure lessons learned are not forgotten and that we become a more potent Community in the face of future adversity. A summary of what we hope to achieve is in the lobby and we hope to get as many people to join up to become contacts and perhaps volunteers for the various roles that are required. 
	

	3.14
	WE ARE CONCERNED ABOUT THE MORALE OF THE VILLAGE
	

	
	We had thought we lived in a relatively safe & secure environment. We were told our large flood wall around the village would protect us from all but the highly exceptional, once in every four generations, type of weather event. For the last twenty years our flood defenses were being rigorously assessed by the Council who commissioned expensive report after report on the matter from the best engineers. Numerous governmental agencies advised and watched over us. We thought we were in safe hands. But this was an illusion. We were misled into feeling safe and secure. If only more weight had been given to local knowledge and concerns these floods need not have happened.
	

	
	Our morale can only hope to recovery from these events and the awful aftermath if there is a rekindling of trust in our Local Authority and their agents. Given the gravity of our situation and its lamentable history it is incumbent on all agencies to urgently prepare a concise up to the minute Local Flood Risk Management Plan for our village which learns all the lessons from our past events and pays particular heed to local knowledge. A programme of immediate priorities needs to be implemented and a longer-term evaluation made plain. If this is all done efficiently and quickly our morale can begin to restore assured that Comrie can be the safe, secure and welcoming environment we need and deserve. Any foot-dragging will be unforgivable
	

	4.0
	DISCUSSION
	

	4.1
	Chic Haggart (Roads Manager) from Perth and Kinross Council was the first of the representatives in attendance to speak.

Chic explained what PKC had done since August and what they will continue to do so the Council can guarantee as far as possible that this won’t happen again.

Earlier in the year, consultants were brought in to look at the causes for the August flood, assessed the river, undertook hydro-modelling, checked and verified the data. However, the timing to implement any measures was not quite right.

When the flood of November 19th 2012 occurred PKC was in a position to take action, however the events of that day overtook.
Since that date PKC has identified appropriate funding and are able to take immediate action.

Measures (implemented and to be implemented):

· Sandbank wall (temporary).

· Removed some of the failing embankment.

· Cleared gravel and some trees (ongoing).

· Rock armour (future).

Permanent works will commence in January for completion in February 2013. The gap in the Dalginross flood wall will be sealed off. Chic reiterated how upset PKC were about the events that unfolded and gave a commitment that it won’t happen again, obviously there is no cast iron guarantee but would like to give the community of Comrie reassurance.

PKC have pledged a £1million plan. There is a set of drawings available for all to see which explains in detail current and future works.
	

	4.2
	Paul Hendy – Scottish Flood Forum
Paul thanked the community of Comrie for their hospitality and understanding and for opening their doors to him. Over 120 inspections have taken place and for many it has been good news, in that the flood-water did not breach the damp course.

The flood-water was higher than anticipated and therefore affected more of the village than the previous flood.

Paul commented that insurance claims are not the easiest to process.

Paul also mentioned that he was seriously worried at the lack of stripping out of some properties and extremely wet insulation between walls was being left in place.

Due to the cold weather, many of the dehumidifiers that residents were using to dry out their homes were not working properly as they don’t function below four degrees. This prolongs the drying process. If the heating within the property is left on, the dehumidifiers will work more effectively. Desiccant dehumidifiers work at lower temperatures. 

Paul reassured everyone present that he would continue to work with the community in Comrie.

The Flood Drop-In Sessions will continue on a Thursday evening from 16.00 – 19.00 as long as there is demand. So far, Paul has received over 97 visits and residents have shared stories and experiences. The next meeting is on Thursday 20th December and is more than happy to be in Comrie on the following Thursday, December 27th. Those present agreed that Paul should have a week off and return to Comrie on Thursday 3rd January 2013.

By the early part of the following week all known affected properties will have been assessed. The measures that the Property Protection Surveys have highlighted, including air bricks, door barriers and flood protection to property will all go on a list so that residents will get the benefit of economies of scale. Paul mentioned automatic air vent bricks that don’t require cover and will work automatically in the event of a flood.
	

	
	Cordelia Menmuir – SEPA

Cordelia indicated that there would be flood forecasting and monitoring on the Ruchill and that the water in the November 19th flood came over the bank into the top field and went down Camp Road.

The system in place will be able to notify the Emergency Services in advance and once the latest system release has gone live, residents will be able to sign up to receive warnings from January 28th 2013 via either landlines or mobiles. This release date may change by a week or two. SEPA will directly notify householders and will host a joint session with the Flood Forum to help residents with signing up and to answer any questions. SEPA will confirm the date of this nearer the time.
	

	
	Rab Middlemas – Tayside Fire and Rescue

Rab explained that Tayside Fire and Rescue had given the public assurances at the August flood meeting about future incidents. If the river over-topped, water would be pumped from south field into north field. Rab then explained what they did during the November flood.

The Comrie unit arrived and got the pump working followed by two engines from Crieff, however it was insufficient at that time. Further Tayside Fire and Rescue personnel arrived at 08.40 in Dalginross and could see that the flood of November 19th was far more significant than the August event.

Local resident, Kenny Bell, met Fire and Rescue crews in Camp Road and suggested moving some of the embankment, which he then, selflessly, proceeded to do. Rab would like to thank Kenny for voluntarily coming forward to help.

At 08.53 the water was over-topping into the village. Tayside Fire and Rescue asked for extra resources and declared the flooding in Comrie to be a major incident.

There have been important lessons learned from both floods and key feedback has been that the response to the flooding hadn’t been as co-ordinated as well as possible. 

Rab praised the local crews that had done an outstanding job in August and November and the community of Comrie for their catering and community support.

Rab explained that Comrie had been sub-divided into three areas during the flood. These factors allowed the momentum to continue and for the floodwater to be removed.

Tayside Fire and Rescue had an operational de-brief where discussion was around, what worked? What could be improved? What further lessons could be learned? This was at a strategic level and will be fed back to the community.
	

	5.0
	Q&A (cff=comment from the floor)
	

	5.1
	The Services did a good job and lessons have been learned, however sandbags should have been distributed after the August flood. There were bags on the fire engines. (cff)
	

	5.2
	The funding now allocated of £1million by PKC, if Comrie hadn’t been flooded again in November would action have been taken? (cff)
Chic Haggart – PKC have been undertaking work since the end of August and were presented proposals a week before the November flood. At this stage there was no guarantee of any funding.
	

	5.3

	Why was the Bellwin Scheme not activated after the August flood? It seems that it takes six months to activate. This should have protected the village however this decision was not made. What responsibility are PKC taking and why was planning permission given for Tay Avenue which is on a flood plain? This has caused real hardship to the community in Comrie. PKC are culpable and should be made responsible. (cff)
John Handling (PKC) – There have been high-level discussions between Elected Members and the Scottish Government. They have been looking at the Bellwin Formula and it may be activated. PKC are working as quickly as possible with modelling, checking and verifying.
	

	5.4
	The usefulness of the flood sacks was questioned. Many were not activated correctly. How long do they take to activate? Many were falsely deployed and ruined. What is the role of the Resilience Group? (cff)
In addition to this were they cost effective? PKC picked up used flood sacks and also took residents’ own private floodsacks sometimes going into private gardens. (cff)
Chic Haggart – as the water had crossed farm fields there was a risk of contamination and therefore all sandbags, synthetic and sand have been removed. Sandbags once used can decay very quickly.
	

	5.5
	Why were temporary measures after the first flood not put in place? Jimmy Denholm offered the use of his land for temporary measures but nothing was done.(cff)
Chic Haggart – PKC wanted to ensure that money was spent wisely and went through the modelling process. The November flood was not anticipated. PKC were working as fast as they could towards a permanent solution and have brought in a temporary solution after the November flood as they had the design in place.
	

	5.6
	How will the Earn be protected after heavy rain / snowmelt into the Ruchill once remedial work has been completed? What effect will it have downstream? (cff)
Chic Haggart – explained the context and the funding for these particular measures. Flood studies have been undertaken, not everything is finalised yet but the scheme is to protect the whole village and the projected cost is £13million. There are seven studies in Perth and Kinross alone with a potential cost of £50million. The Scottish Government’s budget to tackle all such flood defences is £42 million this year.

Chic explained that the world is struggling with this scale of events.

In terms of the Earn, Chic explained that there would be a negligible rise in water level and based on the scientific evidence, the remedial work on the Ruchill would have no impact on the rest of the village.
	

	5.7
	During the flood the water was about six inches from the back of the house (backs onto the Earn). It seems that the problem is just being moved from one area to another? (cff)

Chic Haggart – the modelling of the proposed works won’t have an impact downstream – this is what the science says. There is still a flood risk and PKC will continue studies. CCC has copies of the studies to date and the Comrie-wide scheme. PKC would have to submit a substantial bid to the Scottish Government in competition with other schemes from around the country. Flooding is a nationwide problem.
	

	5.8
	Who produced the flood action update of December 10th 2012? Why was planning permission given to build on a flood plain? (cff)
PKC – planning legislation has changed since then and building does not take place on flood plains. If a building proposal is in a flood plain area PKC and SEPA look at it together.
	

	5.9
	Flooding scenario – three rivers – trying to help water out of the Comrie boundary. James Tainsh worried about gravel build up having a damming effect east of village. (cff)
SEPA – SEPA and James Tainsh have an agreement. Scottish Government licensing is required to regulate destabilisation in other parts of the river. If the gravel taken out of the river is not controlled it will increase flood risk elsewhere. Therefore the landowner / contractor has to submit a licence application. 
	

	5.10
	Is PKC confident in the estimate of the works? Is there any back-up? (cff)
Chic Haggart – explained that PKC were as confident as they could be in terms of budget. There is only £1million and PKC have to work within that figure.
	

	5.11
	If there is the possibility of contamination from the flood-water, how safe it is to be cleaning things? (cff)
Paul Hendy – if householders follow sensible hygiene precautions there should be minimal risk, however if anyone has any further questions regarding this please get in touch.

Paul went on to say that he had heard of an Assessor (from an Insurance Company) asking for £500.00 to inflate the contents sum. This Company has now been removed from Comrie. The insurance industry will assess every claim made in Comrie now to ensure that no fraud is taking place. If fraud is found all insurances that the householder possesses will be void and if the householder tries to get insurance again, they will be asked about fraudulent activities.

On a different note, a Loss-Adjustor would not cover the effects of someone recently deceased. Paul has written with unbelievable displeasure about these actions to the company in question.
	

	5.12
	The way the system operates is that there seems to be too many agencies not talking to each other. Measures could have been implemented after August and wishes instead that the village had just taken action. After Hurricane Sandy, officials in USA were told to forget protocols and just do what they needed to do. (cff)
PKC – if the community had taken action there may have been consequences. There needs to be evidence first to base the remedial work upon.
	

	5.13
	PKC would like to thank local landlowners – without their full co-operation the implementation of measures will not be possible. Are there any issues? (cff)

PKC – There are no outstanding issues with landowners.
	

	5.14
	What will be the effect on properties flooded twice in terms of insurance cover? (cff)
Paul Hendy – It is difficult to be generic, the excess will go up to a nominal figure, flooding cover may be removed, there will be variances by insurance company and policy. As the defences that will be put in place will be to a particular standard it is possible to get a letter from PKC detailing the risk of flooding to the insurance company. The PKC standard is 1:100 year, which is above the industry standard. If PKC will write a letter it could blanket remove any issues with insurance in Comrie as a result of the flooding. In terms of house prices, they normally restore in 12 – 18 months. The letter from PKC is therefore very important in terms of what has been done.

Chic Haggart – PKC will write a letter.

Paul Hendy added that there are flood risk specialist insurance companies on the website / blog.
	

	5.15
	The community is delighted that something is happening and would like to thank Community Councillors who have been utterly tireless throughout this time. (cff)
	

	6.0
	MEETING CLOSES
	

	
	CC Finlayson made some closing comments and explained that the Emergency Group was being set up and volunteers could sign-up and that there was a meal on the Friday night for people affected by the flooding and a children’s party at 19.00 in the White Church.
	

	
	The meeting closed at 21.10 on Thursday 13th December 2012.
	

















